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Northwood Board of Selectmen

 Minutes of September 4, 2018

Chairman Bryer called the meeting to order at 5:33 p.m. 
Roll Call
Chairman Donald Hodgdon, Selectmen Scott Bryer, Selectman Beth Boudreau, Town Administrator Kathryn Lafond.

Chairman Hodgdon led the pledge of allegiance.
Citizen’s Forum

None
Public Hearing

None

Appointments
None

Unfinished Business Additional
SMP Architecture – Safety Complex proposal for services
The selectmen reviewed the proposal. 
Selectman Bryer made a motion to accept the proposal for services from SMP Architecture in the amount of $19,000 and authorize the Chairman Donald Hodgdon Jr. to sign the proposal, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.
Bids received for sale of town-owned property
The Selectmen reviewed the bids received. A few of the bid offers were much lower than the assessed value of the property and the amounts of unpaid taxes associated with the property. The selectmen agreed it would not be in the best interest of the town to accept those bids.   

Selectman Bryer made a motion to NOT accept the bid offer for 54 Rita Circle in the amount of $500, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.
Selectmen Hodgdon suggested that the properties that the selectmen do not accept the bid offer for be put back out to the abutting property owners for the opportunity to rebid. Selectmen Bryer and Boudreau agreed with this. 
Two bids were received for Shore Drive, Tax map 122, lot 30. One in the amount of $28,632 and one in the amount of $20,000. It is the town’s policy to accept the highest bidder in the sale of town-owned property.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to accept the bid offer for Shore Drive, Tax map 122, lot 30 in the amount of $28,632 and reject the bid offer in the amount of 28,000, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.

One bid was received for Pine Street, Tax map 122, lot 73.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to accept the bid offer for Pine Street, Tax map 122, lot 73 in the amount of $2,100, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.

Selectman Bryer made a motion to NOT accept the bid offer for 24 Oak Street in the amount of $3,500 and the bid-offer in the amount of $2,551 and to NOT accept the bid offer for 24 Ash Street in the amount of $1,000, seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0.

Letters will be sent to each bidder. 

Establish Police Cruiser Purchase Study Committee

Per warrant article 13 that was passed at the past March election, the town must form a committee to study the way police cruisers are purchased. The selectmen agreed that the committee will have 5 members including one selectman, one police commissioner, and three citizens at large. Ms. Lafond would put an advertisement out to solicit member and the selectmen will appoint committee members at their next meeting. 
Paving quote for Harvey Lake Road & Ridge Road

Ms. Lafond represented the two quotes received for paving on Harvey Lake Road and Ridge Road. Ms. Lafond indicated that at the last meeting the selectmen wanted to know specifically were on the roads the work was to be done. The Road Agent proposes to shim and overlay on Harvey Lake Road 300 feet in from Route 4 and three spots on Ridge Road, one near the Detrude household, one where the new house is being built and one at the top of the hill where Preston lives. Selectmen Bryer did not feel that doing just sections was a good use of the town's funds and he would like to see full roads completed. Ms. Lafond indicated that there are limited funds at this point in the year and it may not be enough to fund a full road project. The selectmen had more questions regarding how and why the Road Agent came to recommend this. Ms. Lafond was directed to invite the Road Agent into the next meeting to discuss this further. Ms. Lafond indicated that she can relay the Selectmen’s preference as presented tonight, however, the next meeting is not until September 25th which may result in it being too late in the season to accomplish any more paving this year. 
New Business
Acceptance of minutes – August 28, 2018.  
Tabled to the next meeting.
Process Assessing Forms and Applications
None
Approval of Manifest(s)
None
Approval of Purchase Orders
Selectman Bryer made a motion to amend the purchase order amount for Burgess Repair, LLC to include additional repairs to the 2006 IHC 7400 dump truck in the amount of $2,283.00. The total purchase order is $5,633.00. Seconded by Selectman Boudreau. Motion carries; 3/0. 

Miscellaneous Signatures/Approvals
Ms. Lafond explained to the Board that the NH Department of Environment Services (NHDES) is requiring Harding Metals to test residential water wells on Mountain Ave. The town owns 124 Mountain Ave. Nobis Group represents Harding Metals and they are requesting permission from the town to test the water well at this property. 
Selectman Bryer made a motion to allow permission for a water supply sample to be collected from 124 Mountain Ave., Seconded by Selectman Hodgdon. Motion carries; 3/0. 

The Selectmen reviewed and signed the MS-1 that was submitted to the Department of Revenue administration. The total net valuation for the town which is used in calculating the tax rate is $475,917,278. Ms. Lafond noted this is approximately a $7.5 million increase from prior year assessments. 
Individual Selectman’s Report
Selectman Bryer – Nothing to report.
Selectman Boudreau – Nothing to report.
Chairman Hodgdon – Chairman Hodgdon stated that the railing at the Narrows Fire Station has still not been replaced. Mr. Hodgdon asked if the Transfer Station gate was installed. Ms. Lafond indicated that the keypad panel needs to be installed and the electric needs to be hooked up to the keypad panel. Ms. Lafond added that the Road Agent will place rocks or jersey barriers to prevent cars from going around the gate. 

Town Administrators Report

Ms. Lafond informed the Board that KDS has picked up four of the windows here in the meeting room and have taken them to be restored. The windows in Sandy Garrett's office and one more in the meeting room will be retrieved at a later date. 

Sewell’s the roadside mowing company will be coming this week and will park the equipment here at the town hall as they did last year. 
On Ridge Road, there are five trees in the right of way that may need to be taken down. The Road Agent would like to get quotes. Selectmen Bryer asked where the trees were located. Ms. Lafond indicated in front of the house on the left after the store. Ms. Lafond indicated that on occasions there can be disputes regarding tree ownership however in this instance the property owner would like them removed. Mr. Bryer stated that he would like to take a look at the trees to see if they present a hazard before making any decision. 

The cub scouts and boy scouts would like to hold a combined activity in the area between the center school and the property line next to St. Joseph’s on Sept 13th from 6:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. Ms. Lafond indicated that she did inform them that there is a Planning Board meeting that evening at 6:30 p.m. The Selectmen were in general supportive of the use but would like to know that specific use. 
Citizen’s Forum 
None
Non-Public Session RSA 91-A:3, II (a & c)
Selectman Bryer made a motion to go into non-public under RSA 91-A:3, II (a & c), seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 6:21 p.m.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Selectman Bryer– Yes

Chairman Hodgdon - Yes
Motion carries; 3/0
Selectman Bryer made a motion to come out of non-public, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 6:41 p.m. Motion carries; 3/0.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Chairman Hodgdon – Yes

Selectman Bryer - Yes

Selectman Bryer made a motion to seal the minutes, seconded by Chairman Hodgdon.  Motion carries; 3/0. 
Selectmen Hodgdon announced that the select board has discussed combine the salary for the vacant full-time firefighter position and the call chief position in order to hire a full-time fire chief. The selectmen are investigating wage and hours. There was a discussion that perhaps the positions should be a 40-hour salary position with a Monday through Thursday or Friday schedule, 12 or 8-hour shifts. Selectmen Hodgdon would like the fire chief to attend the monthly Monday night department meetings and other meetings as needed as well as respond to all fires. It was discussed that this would require that the chief lives within a certain distance, miles or time distance would need to be determined. Selectmen Bryer indicated that this position should be a Labor Grade 20 just as the Town Administrator and Police Chief. A hiring committee was discussed. The Selectmen indicated they would all like to be a part of the hiring panel as opposed to just one of them and it was agreed that they would like the Police Chief to be a part of the process. Ms. Lafond was asked to shore up the job description, job ad, and panel possibilities for the selectmen to review at their meeting on September 25th. 
Adjournment

Selectman Bryer made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Boudreau at 6:55 p.m. Motion carries 3/0.
Roll Call

Selectman Boudreau – Yes

Chairman Hodgdon – Yes

Selectman Bryer - Yes

Respectfully Submitted
Kathryn Lafond
Town Administrator
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